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	MINUTES



	Chair


	Mr Derek Lewis

	Present


	Mr Barnard, Mr Boyle, Professor Busfield, Ms Colston, Mr Cornes, Mrs Edey, Ms Garbutt, Mr Gray, Professor Hulme, Dr Mackenzie, Professor Massara, Professor Nicol, Professor Riordan, Professor Schurer, Dr Schulze, Ms Stamp, Dr Steel, Dr Wood



	Apologies


	Mr Gore, Mr Kavakeb, Mrs Regal, Ms Stevens

	Secretary


	Registrar and Secretary

	In attendance


	Academic Registrar, Director of Finance, Ms Grinter, Mr Mehmet, Professor South, Professor Temple



	By invitation


	Mr Paul Johnston for item 15 only

	UNRESERVED BUSINESS



	CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS



	Noted
	Apologies for absence.


	 116/09

	
	The Chair welcomed the Students’ Union President elect, Ibrahim Mehmet, to the meeting.


	 117/09

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS



	Noted
	The following agenda items were starred for discussion in addition to those on the agenda.

Item 4: minutes of the meeting held on 11 May 2009;

Item 13(a): Finance and Strategy Committee (15 June 2009);

Item 13(d): Remuneration Committee (15 June 2009).


	  118/09


	DECLARATION OF INTERESTS



	Noted
	There were no declaration of interests made at the meeting


	  119/09

	MINUTES (C/09/29)



	Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 11 May 2009 were approved.

A question was raised in respect of minute 96/09.  The Registrar and Secretary reminded members that Council had approved the design for the infrastructure, which included the roads and services, and that individual project proposals would be brought to Council separately for approval.

Members were also reminded that it was agreed at a previous meeting of Council that there would be a discussion of the master plan by the University community and Council within the next 6-10 months and the actual location of buildings in relation to the infrastructure would be detailed in the master plan.


	   120/09
 121/09
 122/09

	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES



	
	None


	  123/09

	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/09/30)



	Reported
	That the Department for Business, Innovation and Skills had today announced an additional 10,000 undergraduate student places, primarily assigned to STEM subjects.  This would not be of particular help to the University in Southend or for humanities-based subjects.  This was intended to be a fiscally neutral change with the costs met by reprioritising budgets and reducing the optional repayment holiday for student loans from five to two years.  Lord Mandelson would be giving a speech on Monday 27 July, when it was hoped further details would be available. 
	  124/09


	UNIVERSITY PLAN:

University Operating Plan 2009/10 (C/09/31)

Professional Services Plan (C/09/32)

Faculty Plans C/09/33, C/09/34, C/09/35 and C/09/36)



	Reported
	That the Professional Services Plan and the Faculty Plans were attached to the main University Operating Plan for background information only and were not there for approval by Council.  Approval was being sought for the University Operating Plan only.


	  125/09

	Noted
	The Faculty Pro-Vice-Chancellors had compiled Faculty Plans using different approaches.  This was the first time Faculty Plans had been produced, and previously departmental plans had not been brought together in any meaningful way and were not considered by Senate.  This was the first attempt to map the budgetary and operational planning process and there were inevitably some teething problems.  The intention was to show the creation of an operational plan that was bottom-up, derived from Faculty and Professional Services plans.

There were some timing issues in respect of the information provided in the Faculty Plans.

Council welcomed the provision of the Professional Services and Faculty Plans and expressed the view that Senate should consider the Faculty Plans, subject to any practical considerations.

The Vice-Chancellor pointed out that the format of the University Operational Plan would evolve over time, and that the Strategic Plan would be revised and submitted to the November meeting of Council.  

A timescale should be agreed for the Institute for Research and Global Challenges and this would be reported to the next meeting of Council.  Future iterations of the plan should note the University’s present position and where the University would hope to be in the future.

It was intended that Council would receive an interim update on the plan at least once annually.


	 126/09
 127/09
 128/09
 129/09
 130/09
 131/09

	Resolved
	that the University Operating Plan be approved.


	 132/09

	UNIVERSITY FINANCES:

New Style of Financial Reporting (C/09/37)



	Noted
	Council welcomed the new style of financial reporting (Finance Monitor) introduced by the Director of Finance, which would be presented at future meetings of Finance and Strategy Committee and Council.

The new format was based on bottom-up summation of the activities that generate the University’s income and surplus.

The emphasis would be on University net surplus, which would not include UCS Limited or one-off material exceptional items, as this was the best indicator of underlying recurrent performance generated by academic faculties and commercial services.

The net surplus target had been re-calibrated to 3.5% to reflect increased expenditure required for long-term maintenance and strategic investment.


	 133/09
 134/09
 135/09
 136/09

	Finance Monitor (C/09/38)



	Noted

Reported


	The Director of Finance gave a lengthy report on the 2008/09 forecast outturn, 2009/10 budget and later year financial forecasts.

In the 2008/09 forecast outturn the University projected a net surplus of £972k, which was virtually unchanged from the previous projection.  This led to a group net deficit of £1.881m, once other projected costs were taken into account (voluntary severance scheme, assumed inflation charge relating to investments and the projected UCS deficit).  Capital expenditure amounted to £18.5m over the next year and would be financed by external capital grants of £7.7m.  The remainder (£10.8m) would be financed from the loan facility (£8m) and from other cash balances.


	 137/09
 138/09


	
	The budget position for 2009/10 would appear to be healthy as it was expected there would be low pay inflation and high volume growth of student numbers, together with benefits from the voluntary severance scheme.  These factors would more than compensate for the 12% reduction in the Quality- related Research grant and the more recent modest reduction of 1.4% in the Teaching grant.


	 139/09

	
	Pay awards were not expected to feature as a financial risk next year.  However, the known 2% increase in employer contributions to USS from next October had been factored in.  The budget was heavily dependant on planned student number growth.  There were two new uncertainties that could add to the difficulty predicting student intake.  Firstly, the impact of the points based immigration system on overseas students.  Secondly, the possibility that higher education institutions would over recruit Home/EU undergraduates and be subject to punitive financial penalties.  

Capital expenditure was projected to amount to £39.4m, and would be financed from capital grant, the loan facility and the University’s own cash balances.


	 140/09
 141/09

	Noted
	That the later year rather that the next year financial forecasts would probably prove challenging for the University.  One internal challenge related to the University nearing full capacity for teaching and student accommodation.  Whilst there were a number of short-term measures the University might take there was an imperative to invest in new capacity for the future.  External challenges relate to the future health of public finances and the cost of supporting the University’s pension schemes.

Financial forecasts assumed a further reduction in the HEFCE grant for 2010/11, and modest HEFCE funded student number growth.  It was assumed that the University would achieve a net surplus of 2.7% by 2010/11 and this could turn into a deficit by 2012/13.  
However, there were a number of uncertainties:

i) overseas student recruitment could be materially higher than budgeted for; 

ii) the pay award could be lower than budgeted for; 

iii) the planned Kaplan agreement would generate new 

income, a stream of over £300k per year for the next 5 years;
iv) it was possible that the 2010/11 reduction in HEFCE funding may not be targeted at the Teaching grant as had been assumed in the financial forecasts.  

USG would monitor the position, particularly in relation to the forthcoming student recruitment round, the outcome of pay negotiations and the next grant letter expected in March 2010.  

This was a new reporting system with inevitable teething problems and improvements to the process would be introduced for next year.

Alternative scenarios should be explored to achieve the 3.5% surplus target by 2010/11.

The 2008/09 forecast outturn and later year financial forecasts to 2012/13.


	 142/09
 143/09
 144/09
 145/09
 146/09
 147/09


	Resolved
	that the 2009/10 finance budget be approved.


	 148/09

	KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS (C/09/39)

i) Global Impact



	Reported
	The overall score for Global Impact was amber.  This reflected the fact that recruitment from overseas markets was quite strong, although the effect of the points based immigration system was unknown at this stage. 

The University had started preparations to establish a number of global alliances.  The University’s league table position was currently in the red and this slippage reflected changes to the criteria used by the Times.
	 149/09
 150/09

	ii) Finance



	Reported

Noted
	This was currently rated as amber, an improvement on the previous position.  This improvement reflected establishment of the faculty structure in August 2008 and the introduction of effective mechanisms for tackling financial issues, along with the successful completion of a £5m staff cost reduction exercise that would lead to faculties returning an overall net surplus in 2009/10.  Also the University had a track record of delivering to its capital plans

The apparent drop in student numbers for UCS reflected uncertainty about reported early year figures, which were thought to be over optimistic.  However, UCS experienced student number growth of 8% last year and expected increased growth this year.
	 151/09
 152/09

	iii) Secondary KPIs


	

	Noted
	The three red boxes in relation to Saff Sickness and Absence, Staff Development and Welfare were primarily due to insufficient data being available.

The data issue would be resolved through implementation of the new integrated Human Resource system to support academic and service departments.  Further information was requested on staff sickness and absence, including comparison with sector-wide norms, to better understand the red boxes.


	 153/09
 154/09

	CAPITAL INVESTMENT PLAN – PROGRESS REPORT (C/09/40) 



	Reported

Noted
	That work on Square 2 had commenced.  

Chair’s action had been taken to support an external application for funding of £3.5m from Sport England.  The remaining 50% of the cost would be found through other means.

Conversion of the central Boiler House into a large teaching facility, the cost of which would be met from other projects already in the Capital Investment Plan.  

The Capital Investment Plan was a living document and would be considered by Council in the autumn term of the next academic year.

Council welcomed the high priority given to the swimming pool initiative.


	 155/09
 156/09
 157/09
 158/09
 159/09

	UNIVERSITY CAMPUS SUFFOLK BORROWING PROPOSAL (C/09/41)



	Noted
	No other lenders could offer more attractive terms than Barclays Bank and all required parent guarantees.  

The Chair sought clarification as to the possible future unwinding of the guarantee.  The Director of Finance reported that there could be an unwinding of the guarantee, but UCS would have to demonstrate three consecutive years of surplus and this might take some time to achieve.


	  160/09
 161/09

	Resolved
	that the University support a new £8m bank loan for UCS Limited from Barclays Bank, to part finance the £25m University Quays phase 1 project;

that the loan be accommodated within the University’s existing borrowing consent from HEFCE;

that a parent guarantee, and other forms of support required by Barclays Bank, be provided on equal terms with the University of East Anglia.


	  162/09
 163/09
 164/09

	REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (C/09/42)



	Resolved
	that all the recommendations contained in the report from Senate be approved.



	 165/09

	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES:



	(a)  Finance and Strategy Committee  (18 May 2009) (C/09/43) 



	Noted
	
	  166/09

	Finance and Strategy Committee (15 June 2009) (C/09/44) 



	Noted
	That Finance and Strategy Committee had agreed to review current provision arrangements with Kaplan and that a report would be made to Senate.

The Vice-Chancellor reminded Council that it had already been agreed that there would be a report to Senate in the autumn term 2009.


	  167/09
 168/09

	(b)  Audit and Risk Management Committee (16 June 2009) (C/09/45)



	Noted


	
	 169/09

	(c) Equality and Diversity Committee Annual Report (C/09/46)



	Noted


	
	 170/09

	(d) Remuneration Committee (15 June 2009) (c/09/47)



	Noted
	Clarification was sought in relation to staff costs and the award of additional increments in the annual salary review.  It was confirmed that the amount of awards made this year were considerably less than for the previous year and no additional increments were made to senior staff in the Professional Services.

 
	 171/09

	(e) Nominations Committee (15 June 2009) (C/09/48)



	Noted


	
	 172/09

	(f) Health and Safety Committee (19 November 2008 & 6 May 2009) (C/09/49)



	Noted


	
	 173/09

	ANNUAL HEALTH AND SAFETY REPORT (C/09/50)



	Noted

	
	 174/09

	STUDENTS’ UNION: REVISED CONSTITUTION (C/09/51)



	Reported
	The revised SU constitution took into account the requirements of the Charities Act 2006 and included external trustees.  It had also been designed to curtail the power of one campus over another, as students from Colchester, Southend and Loughton campuses would be members of the Board.  The basic decision-making systems were unchanged.  

The diminished importance of the General Meetings would allow the Union to reduce quoracy, however, any motions passed would need to be ratified by the Board of Trustees before becoming policy.

The revised constitution distinguished between the duties and responsibilities of the Executive Committee and the non-political role of the Board of Trustees, who were there to ensure that the finances and reputation of the Union remain intact.  The duties of the Executive Committee were detailed in Schedule 4 and those of the individual officers were outlined in Schedule 6 of the revised constitution.

Council welcomed the principles enshrined in the revised constitution and the inclusion of other campuses in the democratic process.  There were no objections to the detailed proposals.

	 175/09
 176/09
 177/09
 178/09

	Resolved
	that the structure of the revised Students’ Union constitution be approved.


	  179/09

	MEMBERSHIP OF COMMITTEES OF COUNCIL FOR 2009/10 (C/09/52)



	Resolved
	that the changes to the Membership and Terms of Reference of Committees of the Council 2009/10 be approved.


	 180/09

	STANDING ORDERS FOR MEETINGS OF THE COUNCIL (C/09/53)



	Resolved
	that the Standing Orders for the governance of the proceedings of the University Council, in accordance with Ordinance 11, be approved.


	 181/09

	DELEGATION OF AUTHORITY

i) Formal Delegation of Powers (C/09/54)



	Resolved
	that the schedule of powers formally delegated by Council to committees and other bodies be approved.


	 182/09

	ii) Delegation of Authority for Summer period



	Resolved
	that the Chair of Council be authorised to take action on behalf of Council during the summer break.


	 183/09

	HEFCE ASSESSMENT OF INSTITUTIONAL RISK (C/09/55)



	Noted
	
	 184/09

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS



	
	The Vice-Chancellor thanked outgoing members of Council for their service, including Dr Sam Steel, Mr Dominic Kavakeb, Professor Joan Busfield and particularly Mr Derek Lewis, Pro-Chancellor, who had also served as Treasurer of the University.


	 185/09

	DATE OF NEXT MEETING



	Noted
	Monday 30 November 2009


	 186/09


RESERVED BUSINESS

There was no reserved business.

Dr Tony Rich

Registrar and Secretary

July 2009
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